	CAN Executive Meeting Minutes –

12th October 09 @ 10.30 am

London Borough of Camden Town Hall


	Present:
Andy Stephenson (AS)
Chair – CAN & CANNE

Oliver Myers (OM)
Vice Chair – CAN

Rachel Jones (RJ)
Chair - West Midlands

Helen Atkins (HA)
CAN Secretariat

Paul Maplethorpe (PM)
Chair– East Pennine

John Mathers (JM)
Chair - London

Colin Anderson (CA)
Chair – South West

Revathi B (RB)




Chair – North West

Jo Gill (JG)




Vice Chair – London

Kevin Ennis (KE)



Rep – South East

Karen Lond (KL)



Rep – East Midlands



	Apologies:

Steve Martin




Chair – Wales

Kathy Alcock




Chair – South East

Darsh Chauhan




CAN Secretariat
Dave Malone
  Vice Chair – East Midlands

Steve Adelizzi
  Representative – Eastern


	1
	Minutes from the Previous Meeting and Matters Arising
	

	1.1

1.2

1.3
	The minutes were agreed as a true record and signed off.  AS went through the matters arising and the action points: 

Matters arising:

Pg 2. 3.8  – CA will raise issue with EST’s NI186 groups under regional updates.

Pg 3. 3.14 – AS clarified that the research project he mentioned covered North East only.

Pg 3. 3.19 – JM will provide update on Low Carbon Zones project under regional updates.

Action points:

3.2 – NEA report and strategic operation plan will be covered under regional updates.

3.8 – AS received confirmation from EST about the free phone 0800 number and guidelines for its use. LAs are free to publicise the number on publications without using the disclaimer. Any problems should be reported back to AS to be raised with EST. 

4.2 – Part L of the Building Regulations Consultation – A colleague of AS who intended to respond to the consultation and provide a draft for CAN, didn’t submit a response because it was too complex and technical. 

4.3 – The SAP consultation was, again, very technical, but PM submitted a response. 

5.2 – 5.7, 6.1 and 7.3 – Sponsorship is on agenda for discussion.

9.1 – PACE presentation not received for circulation, HA to chase OM and circulate. 

AS added he will forward a copy of the Regional Spatial Strategy – A report on what software is available nationally – once published.
	HA


	2
	Chair update
	

	2.1

2.2


	AS officially took over as chair on 11th September. In his new role, he outlined the main areas of focus, which include:

1) Raising the profile of CAN – getting the message out and attract climate change officers

2) Fuel poverty and LAs role in delivering NI187

3) Networking and cross boundary/regional working – chair to attend regional meetings.

Discussion ensued about cross regional working; such as attend or combine regional meetings, site visits and arrange joint trips. AS and HA to liase about further development. 
	AS/HA


	3
	Regional updates
	

	3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4

3.5

3.6


	North East

· New sponsors are Scottish and Southern. 

· AS chairing a task and finish group for public health in the NE on fuel poverty. A comprehensive review by NEA resulted all PCTs are required to report back on their fuel poverty achievements under the winter health and protection plans.

· Graham’s (installer) low carbon technologies meeting – Installers understand the issues but smaller firms do not have the resources to train. Following on from this the Leadership Council North East asked CANNE to facilitate a social housing provider working group for smaller providers (10-15 properties). This would bring together the smaller installers and providers to form a scheme to provide training and install technologies in social housing. 

· Covenant of Mayors – EU equivalent of the Nottingham Declaration. LAs signed up have to submit a strategy, but due to high sign up levels no guidelines for the forms have been provided. All Councils singed up to the Covenant of Mayors in the NE will receive a free copy of the Vantage Point software, paid for by the Leadership Council. 

· Next event is 22nd October when AS will officially stand down. Ian Bloomfield, vice chair, will step into the role on an interim basis.

· Regional consultation event took place for best and worst aspects of CANNE. Best aspects were the networking opportunities, friendliness and interesting presentations but the cons were the sales pitches. 

West Midlands

· Next meeting 19th November. 

· Meetings now combined with NEA West Midlands Fuel poverty forum and have complementary programmes. NEA will be looking at HTT and WM CAN CESP and toolkits for NI186

· Sponsorship still being sought. 

South West

· Annual meeting, which is jointly held with NEA, with the agenda focusing on conservation areas and listed buildings. 

· In the South West, a bid for RIEP funding for a full time funded officer was successful. The officer and the EST regional manager will be setting up a NI186 network. (Another region is also rumoured to be following suit), but this is causing controversy. 

· CA submitted a REIP bid for £35k for a package of training measures and software to train officers for NI186. 

· CA has developed a leaflet to raise awareness of SW CAN to recruit climate change officers. CA to forward an electronic copy of the leaflet and RL will devise regional versions for distribution. 

· The constitution has been updated to take out HECA and replace with NI’s. 

Discussion ensued about strengthening membership and the development of the network. HECA officers aren’t necessarily the ones responsibly for the indicators, therefore national and regional CAN need to reach climate change officers and those responsible for the climate change set of National Indicator, specially NI186. It was also agreed that the national Memorandum and Articles of Association (company constitution) would need to be amended to take out HECA. This was initially postponed as a Defra announcement was imminent, but is now unlikely to happen. 

OM reiterated that Andy Deacon from the EST is working closely with CAN on national delivery, so CAN has the opportunity to raise any issues directly. 

RB asked how many regions had widened their attendee list. AS has targeted planners and smaller social housing providers by identifying other groups and introducing himself and CAN, which has been successful. OM also suggested making the meeting agendas relevant. The West Midlands are sharing meetings with NEA, but NEA will cover NI187 and CAN the other Indicators. Additionally, AS added that social housing providers also want to find out about funding updates and changes embedded within the RIS (Regional Integrated Strategy and Regional Environmental Strategies are being merged).
	CA/HA

HA

	3.7

3.8

3.9

3.10

3.11
	East Pennine
· Amalgamated meeting and agendas with NEA FP forum.

· Sponsored by Npower (also same as NEA)

· Barnsley Council is keen to trial Air Source Heat Pump in the region.

· Permission granted for Rotherham to start building 30 new council properties. E.ON is building a new biomass power station nearby and have promised to bring in heat and lay a pipe for free. 

London

· Low Carbon Zones Project update – 29 councils submitted application; 10 boroughs awarded Low Carbon Zones, which will be commencing soon.

· New GLA scheme – Homes Energy Efficiency Measures Scheme – where 10 easy, low level measures are given to householders for free. Technical trials completed with very successful results. Now moving on to demonstration projects in each housing sub region and framework contracts for procurement are moving forward. JM highlighted the issues with procurement. 

· Aiming to widen membership. New officers attended the last meeting. A members survey has been produced and will be sent round after the national ‘Changing Roles’ survey has finished. 

· Christmas meeting is 4th December, which is usually well attended and David Belamy has been asked to speak. 

· There’s a London Boroughs climate change officers group in operation in London. OM enquired of any overlaps. JM will investigate linking in to the group. 

East Midlands

· Last meeting took place at Northampton Council covering a range of topics with speakers including DECC, best practice and new technologies. Well attended by the usual officers, but no attendance from Nottingham and Derby or climate change officers.  

· Sponsorship by Rockwarm and Solartec. 

North West

· Sept meeting cancelled due to clash with the NWDEA (North West Domestic Energy Alliance) weeklong workshops and a NEA training day. The next meeting will now be held on 4th December. DEA post workshop meeting is today (12th) so outcomes of this will decide agenda.

· Held a funders event for CESP. The main funders attended and LAs have now established relations. 

· CLASP network – funded by the North West Regional Assembly, Carbon Trust and DECC – held workshops and seminars for officers dealing with NIs and training for counsellors on climate change. 

· EST held low a low carbon technologies event with a visit to a hydro plant, which was very well attended. 

South East

· Next meeting 27th November. Largest region with 67 LAs with attendance of 30-40. Forum not extended to climate change officers yet. 

· Sponsored by various companies and each raised funds by £250 to cover forum costs. 

· Tender for secretariat went out and re-awarded to ECSE. 
· Kent and Hampshire investigating the possibility of an area based insulation initiative – similar to Kirklees project. 
	


	4
	2009-10 Work plan
	

	4.1

4.2

4.3
	Conference: 

Work has started on organising the 2010 conference, which is being held on 10,11 and 12th May at the Palace Hotel, Torquay. 

The programme format has been amended slightly to focus more on exhibitor networking opportunities and the gala dinner will be on the last evening. 

Title has been agreed as ‘We CAN change – positive thinking for a cooler climate’ and the programme will focus on psychology and behaviour change. 
	


	4.4

4.5

4.6


	Sponsorship for the event is still being sought and needs to be in place by December for the conference to proceed.

JM mentioned Blue Sky would be interested in part sponsoring of the conference. HA to contact Mat Day.
Annual Report:

The annual report for 2008-09 is being produced and will be published in the next edition news magazine, due out next month. 
	HA


	5
	Sponsorship and secretariat positions
	all

	5.1

5.2


	The secretariat has sent out sponsorship brochures, but there has been no interest in sole sponsorship. Moving forward, as there has been some interested in smaller sponsorship amounts, packages will be broken down and offered as co-sponsorship packages. 

AS is in discussion with DECC about core funding for the secretariat posts. DECC are receptive as CAN are in a good position for delivery, but a business case is required. There are also some role changes within DECC that needs to be resolved. Any ideas for the business case should be sent to AS and he will work with OM to develop a written case. OM suggested building on CAN’s main objectives and also speaking with Wendy Hartnell
	


	6
	NI187 and HECA return data
	

	6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4


	LCBP data was obtained for HECA return (pending confirmation of a report or repeal). HA enquired if the data is still required after HECA, the group agreed it’s useful for other tasks and should still be sought each year.

NI187 data is now available on the hub and is split into low (NI187a) and high (NI187b) energy efficiency rated homes. All LAs present have set their targets set for NI187, mostly 1% for both high and low. BRE/Defra and EST are main questionnaire forms being used, however it was noted that there could be a 4% +/- leeway on figures and problems with householders not understanding or filling in forms incorrectly. Where these occur the automated service defaults to 1 or 2. 

The Audit commission will start auditing LAs for the Indicators next year, although CA has already been audited and reiterated the strict process involved. 

There is still no news about HECAct reporting or repeal. The HECA page on Defra website has been taken down and function moved to DECC where there is a paragraph about HECA at: http://www.decc.gov.uk/en/content/cms/what_we_do/change_energy/tackling_clima/public_sector/local_auth/local_auth.aspx. Chairs believe that as the Act finishes in 2012 there won’t be sufficient time for a repeal and therefore the requirement will be brushed under the carpet.
	HA


	7
	Meeting representation and consultations
	

	7.1

7.2

7.3

7.4
	Warm Front

WF strategy group meeting is taking place on 13th October. Members have submitted a number of problems for discussion and WF will set out its new process at the meeting. Regional dissemination is also taking place over the coming months. 

PM said he was very happy with the WF service, which has dramatically improved of late. Other chairs agreed. 

RJ raised an issue where confusion has arising over secondments from Scottish and Power to Eaga business services for CERT funding applications. 

EEPH - Local Delivery Group

A new group the Local Delivery Group is successor to the Local Authority Group after a partnership review of its working groups. The meeting was attended representative of CAN, EST, LGA, HCA, ERA, EDF, Warm Zones (apologies sent) and LAs, however only 3 people attended representing local authorities.
	


	7.4

7.5

7.6

7.7
	The route of discussion was what the group’s role is in improving local delivery on the energy efficiency agenda. The outcomes were strategic level delivery and funding and to develop a blue print toolbox model for delivery. Scope to be a useful group if government attend and members contribute.  
Sustainable Energy Partnership

A well established group, lead by ACE who are a lobbying body. CAN accepted their invitation to join the group but will not send a representative at present. 

LGA Environment Advisory Panel Strategic Core Group

OM and LGA had previously discussed ways of working together more closely, the outcome of which was an invitation to attend the Core Group meeting where CAN would advise on climate change issues. OM and AS will jointly share the seat. 

Consultation

Apart from the feed-in tariffs consultation, which is specific only to some LAs involved, there aren’t currently any consultations relevant to CAN. 
	


	8
	CAN Members’ survey
	

	8.1


	93 responses were received, of which two were from chairs. The deadline had passed but the group decided to re-open and push regionally for more responses. HA to action and advise members of the new deadline. JM asked whether the prize of a free conference place had been advertised. HA had forgotten but will include on the email. 
	HA


	9
	AOB
	

	9.1

9.2

9.3

9.4

9.5

9.6
	PM’s authority recently brought a FLIR infrared camera and during the training session he was advised that drive-by and fly-by infrareds are not a useful tool because of the 10 degree difference between in side and outside temperatures, the house construction needs to be known and heat transfer can last for up to 10 minutes. CA and RJ agreed, but thought that fly and drive-by infrared pictures are very good as a marketing tool and fly-by surveys can be expensive. 

RB asked about other regional schemes authorities are involved in, such as Mark Group’s Heat Seekers scheme. KE wouldn’t recommend this because of poor returns in his area.   

JG asked for more information on the PAYS (Pay As You Save) scheme. PAYS is a hard to treat scheme that uses council mechanisms - e.g. council tax - to encourage householders to install hard to treat measures. Applications have been published with two phases ending in November and December. £4M budget, but £2M must be spent by March 2010. 

RJ highlighted the consumer focus events that are being held nationally. She is attending one on Friday (16th). No-one was aware of the events. HA to source information and disseminate.

CA asked if a speaker from the Eastern Region could provide a presentation on its region-wide CERT scheme. HA to invite a speaker to the January meeting. 

JM asked about British Gas’s council tax rebate scheme, in particular problems with authorities benefits, pension’s and taxation departments as his council refused to participate because they’d heard of problems. RB didn’t have any problems, but not many customers took up the scheme. Additionally, it’s not the cheapest offer available. KE ran the scheme and had 50 customers, but after two years has cancelled due to the bureaucracy of invoicing. 
	HA

HA


	Date of Next Meetings

	All meetings will be held at London Borough of Camden Town Hall, Judd St, London, WC1H 9JE

· Thursday, 28th January 2010 – Room 3

· Thursday, 22nd April 2010 – Room 3

· Thursday, 15th July 2010 – Room 3a
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